RIVERHEAD PARISH COUNCIL
February Minutes 2021

	Minutes of the meeting of the Riverhead Parish Council held remotely at 19.30 hours on Monday 15th February 2021.

	1. PRESENT:
Mrs Collins (Chairman), Mr Himsworth (Vice Chairman), Mrs Kennett (Vice Chairman), Mr Colnet, Mrs Stewart, Mrs Hooper and Mr Smith
Also present: Cllr Chard, KCC, Mrs Penollar (Clerk) and 3 Riverhead residents
Apologies: Cllr Bayley, SDC

	2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST:
· Cllr Colnet declared an interest in 7a and will abstain from approving two expense items.
· Cllr Kennett declared an interest in 6a and will abstain from voting.

	3. MINUTES:
The minutes of the meeting held on Monday, 18th January 2021 had previously been circulated and were approved and signed. 

	4. Reports from District/County Councillors
· Cllr Chard confirmed he has put Chipstead Lane residents in touch with a new Highways Engineer and is supporting the efforts to find a solution to the continuing problems on Chipstead Lane.
· It is unlikely that Kent Highways can object to the Chevening House planning application because the increase in traffic does not trigger the severe category that gives grounds for objection.
· Covid-19 continues to take up a lot of KCC’s activity and money.
· A safety audit will be carried out on Worships Hill to enable Kent Highways to make a recommendation in respect of safety and keeping traffic moving. The Clerk confirmed that The Bullfinch agreed to let parents use its carpark, but Mitchells and Butlers have not yet responded about the use of the Miller & Carter carpark. Cllr Stewart fed back concerns that traffic will speed up if parking is removed from all of Worships Hill.
· Cllr Chard agreed to follow up removal of dead trees on the footpath alongside Riverhead Infants’ School. 

	5. MATTERS FOR REPORT
a. Action points outstanding since previous meeting
· All Councillors were reminded of the need to co-opt new members as it is creating quite a lot of extra work for some councillors and the Clerk. 
· Parkland bird boxes
· Approach Tesco about barrier basket planters along the central reservation. 
· Cllr Stewart will start work on seeking new tenders for the street lighting contract.
· Cllr Hooper to attend the KALC social media course on 11th March.
b. Highways
i.) To discuss a recent request for a foot scraper to be installed on a public footpath.
· The issues raised by a Hamlin Road resident in respect of mud being left by the public using the nearby public footpath through the fields was discussed. It was noted this mud was especially an issue for those using mobility aids. The Clerk was instructed to try and find the landowner to seek permission to place a foot scraper next to the existing bin. 
ii.) Other matters to report
Streetlights
· A repair to a streetlight on Uplands Way has been carried out during the month. The annual review and cleaning of the streetlights has been delayed by the contractor for health reasons and the Clerk will follow up shortly.
Footpaths and pavements
· The damage to the railings on London Road, now bending into the pavement, has been reported to Kent Highways.
· A local teenager has asked where is best to litter pick in Riverhead to complete her voluntary service for a DoE award and has been asked to consider watering the planters as well. 
Street furniture 
· Given the continuing lockdown, it was agreed that Cllr Kennett should find a local contractor to clean out the fountain and get it working again as a fountain.
· With written permission from all landlords for shops from Malabar to Sai’s newsagents, the hanging baskets contractor will visit to advise the best locations for the brackets and provide a quote to replace those hanging baskets previously put up on KCC lamp posts.
· It was agreed that Cllr Kennett should chose the colours for the summer planting in the baskets. 
· Due to a delay in supply, the installation of the new railings around The Square has been delayed until the Easter holidays.
Traffic and local parking
· The Chipstead Lane residents have been in touch with the new contact at Kent Highways to deal with Chipstead Lane issues and will investigate any options themselves first before involving the Parish Council. 
Local business and services
· There was damage to a vehicle on Aisher Way and an attempted car theft on Chipstead Lane during the month. Two incidents of aggressive drivers were also reported on Chipstead Lane.
c. Village Hall
The following weekly and monthly checks were carried out:
· Hall emergency lighting 
· The warning beeper on the fire alarm system was tested and found to sound.
· The alarm in the disabled toilet was functioning.
· First aid box was checked.
· The fire exit is clear.
· The defibrillator battery was “OK” and heated box is in working order.
· A visual inspection of all fire extinguishers has also been carried out this month.
· Although not used, the defibrillator was collected from the Village Hall after an accident on Chipstead Lane. Luckily, the paramedics did arrive before the member of the public had to use it. Cllr Hooper will use social media to remind residents that there is a defibrillator at the Village Hall. 
· The installation of the solar panels has started today.
· The Village Hall has been booked by SDC for KCC & Kent Police & Crime Commissioner elections on 6th May and SDC is aware that it must make the premises covid secure.
· The Village Hall team will meet this week to discuss maintenance and replacement projects that can be completed using this year’s budget. 
· To minimise contact in the pandemic and as the usual handy man is not available, it was agreed that the Clerk can ask Cllr Colnet’s son to repair the last of the damage from the break-in to the Committee room.
d. Parkland
i.) To discuss the use of recent donations towards Parkland projects.
· It was agreed that the Parkland sub-committee will decide how to spend the £281.65 donations received from the Parkland trails organised by Cllr Smith. Cllr Stewart will get a quote updated for up to 3 potential Riverhead Parkland signs.
ii.) Other matters for report
· Mr Ohlson has completed the new weaved hedging near the St Mary’s Drive entrance. Positive feedback has already been received from the neighbouring residents.
· With £1,000 still in the budget for tree surgery and £300 for planting of trees, it was agreed that Tilbury Tree Care will be instructed to carry out the remaining tree surgery at the cost of £875.00 to minimise Cllr Himsworth’s exposure to covid-19 in the continuing lockdown by getting a second quote. Cllr Himsworth is seeking quotes to plant two cedar trees which can be done safely. 
e. Allotments & Open Spaces
· Allotment rents are nearly all settled.
· One person has moved, but the plot should be filled shortly.
· In respect of the new Scout lease, Cllr Hooper has asked DMB Law to reinstate a clause about removal of scout buildings on vacating the site and to try to progress the new lease directly with the Scouts Group and HQ.
f. Communications
· No breaches in GDPR were reported.
· The Communications sub-committee have met and will use the remaining budget allocated for developing the new website to pay for a professional Accessibility Audit Service rather than carry out another accessibility review in house. This will cost about £100 and there are still funds available to pay for professional help to sort out any problems that may arise.
· The Communications sub-committee have also reviewed a request for assistance by the Office of National Statistics in promoting the next 10 year Census Day for Sunday 23rd March. It was agreed that the Parish Council social media platforms can be used to promote it. With a shortage of Council members, it was agreed it was too onerous to organise presentations to local groups for them.
· There were no nominations from our residents for a volunteer to receive a KALC Community Award, so the Communications Team have made a nomination on behalf of the Council. Details of the nomination were given to those present at the meeting as the public announcement will be made at the Annual Parish Meeting. 
· To support Riverhead businesses in the continuing pandemic, Cllr Hooper has received many positive responses to the offer to promote information on social media about how they are trading in the current lockdown. Councillors using social media were reminded to like the posts to ensure they reach as many residents as possible.

	6. MATTERS TO BE CONSIDERED BY THE COUNCIL
a. Notified item: Councillors confirmed that there were no further questions in respect of the correspondence distributed earlier in the month about the proper procedures and settlement of the costs needed to progress the St Mary’s Drive residents request to extend his existing right of way over Parish Council land. The resident had confirmed before the start of the meeting that he would pay the costs.
It was moved to appoint Baker MacDonald Solicitors to prepare the papers to enable Riverhead Parish Council to consider an amendment to the existing right of way for a St Mary’s Drive resident across the entrance driveway to Riverhead Parkland and to prepare a deed of indemnity in respect of use of this entrance as access for the resident’s contractors.
b. Notified item:  Following the expiration of registration of Alison’s Garden and the front part of the Miller & Carter car park as Assets of Community Value, it was noted that a new application does not commit future members to exercising the right to bid. Cllr Collins offered to finalise the applications and it was noted may be a small cost to get up to date site plans drawn up. 
It was moved to nominate the northern part of Miller & Carter carpark and Alison’s Garden to be added to the list of assets of community value registered by Sevenoaks District Council
c. Notified item: Further to the pictures distributed last week, it was clarified that a new gateway added to the existing Riverhead sign at Worships Hill will be angled so that oncoming traffic will see it above the safety railings at that junction. The Riverhead sign will have to remain above the gateway for the drivers to see. The gateway proposed for Maidstone Road will match the 2 existing gateways on Amherst Hill and London Road by Dunton Green. It was noted that permission from the private landowner of the location for the Maidstone Road sign was not finalised. A new Riverhead sign will also have to be purchased via Kent Highways. The side of the road for each location was clarified. 
It was moved, subject to landowner’s permission, to purchase 2 new Village gateways to install on Worships Hill under the existing Riverhead sign on the north side of the road near the junction with Witches Lane and on Maidstone Road on the south side of the road near the entrance to public footpath number SR736 at a cost of £879.00+VAT to supply and deliver.

	7. FINANCE
a. Review and approve invoices for payment
· The list of payments distributed totals £4,908.04 and Cllr Collins confirmed she has approved all the invoices, along with either Cllr Kennett or Cllr Himsworth. Suppliers paid more than £500 include Tilbury Tree Care £940 for essential tree surgery in the Parkland, Ohlson Gardening £540 including VAT for the new hedging in the Parkland and Streetlights £688.09 including VAT for the quarterly maintenance contract for the Parish Council owned streetlights. It was noted invoices with a date beside them have already been settled, usually due to being a small contractor with a due date falling before today.
· It was agreed to renew its membership to Campaign to Protect Rural England at the cost of £36 for a year. 
· First4Solar completed the installation of the solar panels today and have already billed for the final payment of £3,422.14 on completion. Subject to checking the completion, Clerk was authorised to settle this invoice before the next meeting after Cllrs Collins and Kennett have reviewed and approved it.
· All the above payments were approved.
b. Matters to report
· Income received totals £11,014.97 and includes further covid government grants distributed by SDC, a VAT refund and £653.67 interest on the NS&I accounts.
· In respect of the latest Covid grant receipts totalling £7,735, the Clerk is checking that SDC took into consideration that the pre-school was permitted to use the hall during the 2nd and 3rd lockdowns. Some of the grant will have to be repaid if it needs to be pro-rated.
· It was properly approved last April that Hall hirers who pre-paid hall fees could be repaid if they could not re-start in September. It was agreed that the Clerk should try to repay £600 paid in advance for a Diabetes Clinic as it will not be able to re-start before the year end. 
· It was agreed that the Clerk should reduce the NS&I savings account for unspent CIL receipts by £1,643.34 for the interest earned and CIL spent on the solar panel installation, to leave the balance at year end matching unspent CIL receipts.
· The internal auditor will be carrying out a remote audit via zoom on Friday 26th February.

	8. PLANNING COMMITTEE REPORT
· Cllr Stewart offered to attend the KALC Annual Planning Conference on 17th March 2021.
· Planning applications reviewed in the month were:
20/03267/HOUSE - 4 The Close Riverhead KENT TN13 2HE
Double storey extension and new porch. Support submitted.
21/00063/HOUSE - 12 Scotts Way Riverhead KENT TN13 2DG
Single storey front extension to garage and alterations to fenestration. Support submitted.
20/03615/HOUSE - 5 Brittains Lane Sevenoaks KENT TN13 2JN
To erect a first floor side and front extension, extend oriel window and a roof light to the existing rear extension. Support submitted, comments included.
21/00051/FUL - Birchwood House Amherst Hill Riverhead TN13 3DS
Construction of 3 bedroom detached dwelling, incorporating garage and offstreet parking. Objection submitted, reasons included.
20/03503/HOUSE - Ragstones St Marys Drive, TN13 2AR
Single storey rear extension and erection of boundary wall and new parking spaces. Comment only submitted. 
20/03374/FUL - Land East Of 19 Scotts Way, TN13 2DG
Erection of a single storey dwelling house with associated access and parking (removal of existing timber shed). Support submitted, with comment.
21/00247/FUL - Brittains Farm Brittains Lane Sevenoaks TN13 2JW
Erection of replacement post and rail fencing. Support submitted.
· Planning permission was granted for 5 Brittains Lane, 16 Scotts Way, 4 The Close.

	9. CORRESPONDENCE
· Councillors handbook on the Census 2021 supplied by the Office of National Statistics.
· The CPRE annual report and involvement in local District and Parishes
· Cllr Kennett will attend a virtual conference on Vision Zero - The Road Safety Strategy for Kent 2020-2026 and complete the consultation on behalf of the Parish Council.

	10. CLERK’S OFFICE
a. To consider the Clerk’s request to carry forward 3 days unused holiday to the next financial year.
· It was agreed that the Clerk can carry forward 3 days of holiday forward and should try and take the remaining 5 days before the year end.
b. Other matters to report.
· Parish Councils will currently be required to hold an Annual Parish Meeting for its residents this year and it was agreed to hold one for Riverhead on 27th May. All Councillors were reminded they are expected to attend this meeting. 
· Cllr Kennett has reviewed the Council’s current code of conduct compared to the newly updated model code of conduct. She explained her recommendation as why the new model should be fully adopted, primarily because it is more accessible. The Clerk will tailor the model code of conduct Riverhead Parish Council and distribute it in time to adopting it in March.
· Cllr Smith reported on the virtual Dynamic Councillor course.
· Cllr Kennett will consider the purchase of an additional street name sign if an order is placed to order any Riverhead Parkland signs.
· It was noted that the 4th generation of the family running Hockings Yard had made a big improvement to the site.



The meeting closed at 8.37 pm
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